



THE BEGIN-SADAT CENTER FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES

China's Military Base in Djibouti

Mordechai Chaziza



Mideast Security and Policy Studies No. 153

THE BEGIN-SADAT CENTER FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES BAR-ILAN UNIVERSITY

Mideast Security and Policy Studies No. 153

China's Military Base in Djibouti

Mordechai Chaziza

Mordechai Chaziza

© The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies Bar-Ilan University Ramat Gan 5290002 Israel Tel. 972-3-5318959 Fax. 972-3-5359195

office@besacenter.org www.besacenter.org ISSN 0793-1042 **August 2018** Cover image: Flag of Djibouti, public domain image via maxpixel.net

The Begin-Sadat (BESA) Center for Strategic Studies

The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies is an independent, non-partisan think tank conducting policy-relevant research on Middle Eastern and global strategic affairs, particularly as they relate to the national security and foreign policy of Israel and regional peace and stability. It is named in memory of Menachem Begin and Anwar Sadat, whose efforts in pursuing peace laid the cornerstone for conflict resolution in the Middle East.

Mideast Security and Policy Studies serve as a forum for publication or re-publication of research conducted by BESA associates. Publication of a work by BESA signifies that it is deemed worthy of public consideration but does not imply endorsement of the author's views or conclusions. *Colloquia on Strategy and Diplomacy* summarize the papers delivered at conferences and seminars held by the Center for the academic, military, official and general publics. In sponsoring these discussions, the BESA Center aims to stimulate public debate on, and consideration of, contending approaches to problems of peace and war in the Middle East. The *Policy Memorandum* series consists of policy-oriented papers. The content of the publications reflects the views of the authors only. A list of recent BESA Center publications can be found at the end of this booklet.

International Advisory Board

Founder of the Center and Chairman of the Advisory Board: Dr. Thomas O. Hecht

Vice Chairman: Mr. Saul Koschitzky

Members: Prof. Moshe Arens, Ms. Marion Hecht, Mr. Robert Hecht, Prof. Riva Heft-Hecht, Hon. Shlomo Hillel, Mr. Joel Koschitzky, Amb. Yitzhak Levanon, Sen. Joseph I. Lieberman, Mr. Robert K. Lifton, Rt. Hon. Brian Mulroney, Mr. Seymour D. Reich, Mr. Greg Rosshandler, Amb. Zalman Shoval, Amb. Norman Spector, Ms. Drorit Wertheim

International Academic Advisory Board

Prof. Ian Beckett University of Kent, Dr. Eliot A. Cohen Johns Hopkins University, Prof. Irwin Cotler McGill University, Prof. Steven R. David Johns Hopkins University, Prof. Lawrence Freedman King's College, Prof. Patrick James University of Southern California, Prof. Robert J. Lieber Georgetown University, Prof. Michael Mandelbaum Johns Hopkins University

Research Staff

BESA Center Director: Prof. Efraim Karsh

Research Associates: Dr. Efrat Aviv, Dr. Yael Bloch-Elkon, Brig. Gen. (res.) Moni Chorev, Dr. James Dorsey, Dr. Gil Feiler, Prof. Jonathan Fox, Prof. Hillel Frisch, Dr. Manfred Gerstenfeld, Prof. Eytan Gilboa, Maj. Gen. (res.) Gershon Hacohen, Col. (res.) Aby Har-Even, Eado Hecht, Dr. Tsilla Hershco, Dr. Doron Itzchakov, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr. Mordechai Kedar, Mr. Yaakov Lappin, Prof. Udi Lebel, Dr. Alon Levkowitz, Prof. Ze'ev Maghen, Ambassador Arye Mekel, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr. Raphael Ofek, Col. (res.) Mr. Uzi Rubin, Dr. Jonathan Rynhold, Prof. Shmuel Sandler, Maj. Gen. (ret.) Dr. Emanuel Sakal, Dr. Eitan Shamir, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr. Dany Shoham, Prof. Shlomo Shpiro, Dr. Max Singer, Prof. Joshua Teitelbaum

Publications Editor (Hebrew): Alona Briner Rozenman

Publications Editor (English): Judith Levy

Table of Contents

Executive Summary5
Introduction6
China's Motives in Establishing the Djibouti Base
Geo-economic 8
Geo-strategic9
Chinese Non-interference and the Djibouti Base 11
Conclusion 17
Notes 19

Mordechai Chaziza

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Following decades of non-intervention policy in the MENA region, China is now establishing a permanent military base in Djibouti. This study analyzes the motivation behind China's decision to establish a permanent naval presence in Djibouti, and whether it reflects a fundamental change in its non-interference policy in the MENA region. The findings show that geo-economic interests are the primary consideration in China's decision, but there are also strategic military purposes. China's noninterference policy in the MENA is evolving, and establishing a regional military presence seems to be taking a further significant step, showing a clear departure from its traditional interpretations of non-interference. Consequently, the Djibouti naval base may be just the beginning of China's military expression of power in the MENA region.

Dr. Mordechai Chaziza is a senior lecturer in Political Science at Ashkelon Academic College, specializing in Chinese foreign and strategic relations.

Mordechai Chaziza

INTRODUCTION

China's decision to build its own naval base in Djibouti, representing the first time Beijing has sought a permanent military presence beyond the country's borders, has been greeted with deep concern that the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region could suffer further instability. The delicate balance of power in the region already suffered one dramatic shift when the Obama administration decided to pivot away from involvement in the region, which encouraged Moscow to launch its military intervention in the Syrian civil war. Now there are growing concerns that the MENA region could suffer further instability following Beijing's decision to establish its military base in Djibouti, one of the most troubled hotspots in the world.

Officially, Beijing has been careful to avoid describing its facility in Djibouti as a 'military' or 'naval' base, preferring instead to use the terms 'support facilities' or 'logistical facilities.' China's Ministry of Defense spokesperson, Colonel Wu Qian, said the base in Djibouti will be used mainly for logistical support and personnel recuperation for Chinese armed forces who carry out international peacekeeping operations and perform humanitarian rescues.¹ Nevertheless, it is widely believed that the base in Djibouti would give China the experience to build more overseas military bases and to expand its sphere of influence in the MENA region as well as a permanent maritime and aerial springboard to deep operations in the northwest Indian Ocean region.²

In 2013, the *International Business Herald*, a paper published by the Xinhua News Agency, reported that Beijing would build 18 strategic support bases to protect its energy line in the Indian Ocean area.³ Moreover, in 2016, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi hinted that Beijing is planning more global bases after setting up its naval base in Djibouti: "We are willing to, in accordance with objective needs, responding to the wishes of host nations and in regions where China's interests are concentrated, try out the construction of some infrastructure facilities and support abilities."⁴

But more importantly, the naval base in Djibouti marks an important step in changing China's non-interference policy. Beijing's longstanding insistence on non-interference in the domestic affairs of others, its refusal to envision a foreign military presence, and its resoluteness that its primary focus is the development of mutually beneficial economic and commercial relations are increasingly falling short of what is necessary to safeguard its vital interests.⁵ So, despite claims to the contrary, China's plans to build its own naval base in Djibouti may be a proving ground for further expansion of its military intervention in the MENA region.

This development raises two key questions. First, what are the driving forces behind China's move to establish a permanent naval presence in Djibouti? And second, does China's decision to establish a military base in Djibouti reflect a fundamental change in its non-interference policy in the MENA region? The answer to these questions will have broad geo-economic and geo-strategic implications, not only for the MENA countries, but also for the broader Asia and Africa region in which the U.S. and China want to assert their sphere of influence.

CHINA'S MOTIVES IN ESTABLISHING THE DJIBOUTI BASE

The factors behind China's decision to establish a military base in Djibouti must be examined in the wider context of its key interests in the MENA region, as well as the potential challenges to the realization of those interests. These geo-economic and geo-strategic aims, which appear to be dual in nature, serve mainly commercial interests, but also strategic military purposes.

In addition to the obvious economic imperatives, Beijing also has a long list of strategic goals: guaranteeing the freedom of navigation for their maritime trade and oil imports and protecting heavy energy investments; facilitating cooperation with current and/or potential Mideast and African allies; maintaining a global posture and image in international politics; ensuring logistical support for Chinese People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) activities in the region; securing the Bab al-Mandab Strait, a strategic maritime transport chokepoint and one of the most trafficked waterways in the world; maintaining stability in the Horn of Africa; and carrying out counter-terrorism activities, non-combatant evacuation operations, and anti-piracy operations.

Geo-economic

Djibouti is a good choice for Chinese overseas investment and economic interests in the MENA region for several reasons. First, its geo-strategic location is an most important asset for Chinese economic interests, as it is located at the crossroads of one of the busiest shipping lanes in the world. A significant percentage of Beijing's trade with the EU, valued at over \$1 billion a day, passes through the Gulf of Aden, and 40% of China's total oil imports pass through the Indian Ocean.⁶ Djibouti controls access to both the Red Sea and the Indian Ocean and links Europe, the Far East, the Horn of Africa, and the Persian Gulf. Its location at the mouth of the Red Sea makes Djibouti an ideal transshipment hub for cargo in and out of the MENA region and offers long-term growth potential as economic momentum in the proximity intensifies over time.⁷

Second, Djibouti is an ideal spot for inclusion in Beijing's 'Belt and Road Initiative' (BRI), which will stretch from China to the Indian Ocean, the Gulf of Aden, and up the Red Sea through the Suez Canal to the Mediterranean. A Chinese base in Djibouti would enable an increase in trade through the Gulf of Aden and the Red Sea and make the country even more crucial for successful implementation of the BRI connecting Africa and Europe with Asia.⁸

Third, Djibouti is of general strategic importance for its heavily trafficked sea lanes, the waters of the Red Sea and the Bab-el-Mandeb Strait, although only 4% of China's natural gas imports and 3% of its crude oil pass through the strait.⁹

Energy security could be another reason behind China's desire to secure a permanent installation in Djibouti. Beijing has a growing dependency on Middle Eastern oil and needs access to the Gulf of Aden and the Persian Gulf. It is also investing heavily in the oil sector in the region. The Djibouti base will facilitate the transport of crude oil through the strait and help to protect oil imports from the Middle East that traverse the Indian Ocean on their way back.¹⁰

Finally, China and Djibouti enjoy a friendship and collaboration that have grown steadily in recent years, with practical cooperation carried out in various fields.¹¹ More broadly, the strategic arrangement between the two countries is much more than the establishment of a naval base: It also strengthens Djibouti's position as a key entry point in terms of infrastructure, which will expand its trade and logistics capabilities. For instance, most of Djibouti's 14 major infrastructure projects, which have been valued at a total of \$14.4 billion, are being funded by Chinese banks, including the railway line that will halve transit times from Djibouti to Addis Ababa, the capital of Ethiopia.¹² Beijing is also funding a pipeline that will transport natural gas to the port in Djibouti on the construction of a free-trade zone.¹³

Geo-strategic

The current Chinese investments in Djibouti infrastructure projects, while mainly economic, could also bring major strategic advantages to China. First, the naval base in Djibouti boosts the ability of the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) to project its power in the MENA region and beyond. A permanent military presence in Djibouti would be a new 'pearl' in China's 'string of pearls' strategy.¹⁴ A base in Djibouti, or any other location open to hosting PLAN vessels, can help boost the global potential of the Chinese navy, as well being necessary to project that power beyond China's immediate neighborhood. This is especially so, as for decades the Chinese navy has been investing in developing a blue water navy to give it a global reach – an objective that is likely to take decades more. Having regional naval bases provides an immediate boost to their capabilities.¹⁵

More importantly, a permanent base in Djibouti would give the People's Liberation Army (PLA) a formidable maritime and potentially aerial springboard deep into the northwest Indian Ocean region, as well as north, east, and central Africa.¹⁶ As the Djibouti foreign minister, Mahmoud Ali Youssouf, said, China has the same right to use drones as the US or France. "The Americans have enough technology, enough fighter aircraft, enough drones [here] to control each and every piece of this land and even beyond. Why should the Chinese not have the right to also use those materials... to preserve and protect their interests in the Strait of Bab el-Mandeb?"¹⁷

Second, Djibouti's strategic location makes it an important hub for the Chinese navy to combat piracy. Since 2008, China has looked to Djibouti as a logistics base for its flotilla operating against piracy off the Horn of Africa, in the Red Sea, and in the Gulf of Aden. Chinese naval vessels have reportedly visited the port more than 50 times since the mission.¹⁸ Given the increasing frequency of PLAN operations in the region and the growing number of Chinese vessels transiting the waters off the Horn of Africa and the Arabian peninsula, a permanent military installation would help China support these missions.¹⁹ Moreover, Djibouti is an ideal base for the conduct of non-combatant evacuation operations, as was evident when China used the country to evacuate Chinese nationals and foreigners in March and April 2015 from Yemen.²⁰

Third, as Beijing aspires to become a global power and challenges the existing world order, permanent bases overseas hosting warships and long-range strategic aircraft help to project its power in the MENA region and beyond. China's naval presence in Djibouti will challenge U.S. geopolitical interests in the MENA region and Africa by giving China the capability to surveil or hack sensitive defense technology.²¹ That is because the Chinese base is in close proximity to Washington's only permanent military facility in Africa, Djibouti's Camp Lemonnier, which is used for covert, anti-terror, and other operations in Yemen, Somalia, and elsewhere in Africa.²²

Additionally, China's growing global military presence challenges India with Beijing's plan to build a frictionless projection of power in the Indian Ocean.²³ A Chinese permanent military presence in Djibouti together

with its involvement in Pakistan's Gwadar port makes it a maritime player in the region that poses a threat to the Indian navy. Moreover, a military base in Djibouti enables Beijing to base its long-range naval air assets there, and these are capable of maintaining surveillance over the Arabian Sea as well as India's island territories off the Western coast.²⁴

Furthermore, China's base in Djibouti is an important component in implementation of the BRI. While it is clear that BRI is essentially an economic plan, it also has a strong military component wherein Beijing may attempt to exert dominance over global shipping routes, both economically and militarily. As Chinese President Xi Jinping said at a meeting with Djibouti President Ismail Omar Guelleh, China welcomes Djibouti's participation in developing the Beijing-proposed 21st-century Maritime Silk Road.²⁵ For the PLA navy, that means a significant adjustment to their new role as a global maritime power.

Finally, the presence of a naval base in Djibouti will allow Beijing to respond more proactively and quickly to any regional crisis or security changes developing around Africa, the Middle East, and Europe. A Chinese military presence in Djibouti allows Beijing to deploy its air and naval assets, which could significantly improve its intelligence to conduct non-combatant evacuation operations, counter-piracy, and counter-terrorism operations.²⁶

CHINESE NON-INTERFERENCE AND THE DJIBOUTI BASE

For the past few decades, the concepts of sovereignty and non-interference have been central tenets of Chinese foreign policy. The non-interference principle was part of a Chinese grand strategy designed to defend the country from foreign interference during and after the Cold War. This non-interference policy is generally uncompromising, although it evolves in accordance with changes and challenges in the international and regional environment. Specifically, China does not involve itself in the internal affairs of other countries unless they are related to its vital national or economic interests.²⁷ Chinese leadership considers the Middle East the 'graveyard of great powers', and generally seeks to avoid becoming involved in the region's internal affairs or being perceived as aligning with particular countries or stakeholders.²⁸

Nevertheless, political upheavals have given Beijing the opportunity to enlarge its presence in the region, which it does using its diplomatic, military, and economic capabilities wisely and creatively.²⁹ It has participated in various intervention actions in the MENA region in different ways with variable intentions.³⁰

So despite its non-interference stance, China's rapid economic growth has made the region too important to ignore, due to the energy sources essential for maintaining its economic development.³¹ According to the Xinhua News Agency, over the past decade, China's economic ties with the Middle East increased from \$20 billion to \$230 billion, and that figure is expected to top \$500 billion by 2020.³² Moreover, China's oil imports have increased dramatically, and the region remains the largest source of its crude oil. In 2014, the Middle East supplied 3.2 million barrels per day (bbl/d) or 52%, although Beijing is attempting to diversify its supply sources in various regions.³³

Concurrently, according to the Fourth China-Africa Industrial Forum (CAIF), bilateral trade between China and African states has grown about tenfold over the past decade. In 2000, China's trade with Africa reached \$10 billion, while in 2014 that figure grew to \$220 billion, a record that made China the continent's top trade partner for the sixth straight year. The total value will likely hit \$300 billion, and Beijing seeks to raise the amount to \$400 billion by 2020.³⁴

Moreover, Chinese enterprises made a direct non-financial investment of \$3.5 billion in Africa, up 19% year on year. More than 2,500 Chinese enterprises operate on the continent in a variety of fields, including finance, telecommunications, energy, manufacturing, and agriculture,³⁵ and over a million Chinese have migrated to Africa to seek economic opportunities.³⁶ Furthermore, in December 2015, during the second summit of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation in Johannesburg, Chinese President Xi promised to invest \$60 billion in development projects, cancel some debt, and boost agriculture under a three-year plan that will extend Beijing's influence on the continent.³⁷

China's MENA foreign policy has never been articulated in terms of forging broader strategic partnerships or intentions other than its general drive to secure resources and investments and to expand its influence through economic ties.³⁸ Despite this, Beijing has become more proactive on a number of Middle Eastern issues.³⁹ Its willingness to play the role of a neutral mediator and act as a force of persuasion in conflict resolution are driven by the need to ensure energy security, as well as key interests in the region that have expanded significantly beyond this narrow focus.⁴⁰

In January 2016, on the eve of President Xi's visit to the MENA region, the Chinese government issued its first Arab Policy Paper, which eschewed clearly spelling out Chinese strategic interests or intentions in the region. It states Beijing's overall vision for regional relations without getting into the complexities of how that vision will be realized and adding little to familiar policy trends. The paper reiterates the longstanding principle of non-interference and emphasizes that Beijing's interactions with the region are largely limited to the economic sphere.⁴¹

With that said, China's key interests in the MENA region have in fact expanded significantly beyond the narrow focus of energy or economic investment. Beijing has a strategic stake in the stability of countries across the Eurasian landmass because of BRI, and the threat of blowback in Xinjiang of unrest in the MENA region and Central Asia.⁴²

Furthermore, China has long sought to strengthen its military naval presence in places it considers strategic chokepoints. As such, it now has economic, political, and military agreements or strategic partnerships with a number of MENA states.⁴³ China has also created a string of ports that link Beijing to commercial and refueling facilities in the Indian Ocean or the Gulf of Aden and a network of railways that could play a key military transport and logistical role across Eurasia, as well as pipelines connecting it to Central Asia and the Middle East.⁴⁴

In recent years, Beijing has begun to take on a soft military naval presence in the MENA region and other international waters. For instance, since 2008, Chinese warships have participated in international anti-piracy operations in the Gulf of Aden. According to the Chinese PLN, its naval vessels have escorted more than 5,670 ships in the region and rescued or aided 60 ships from China and other countries.⁴⁵ China has also conducted evacuation operations in the region. For example, in Libya, the Chinese Navy and Air Force evacuated 35,860 Chinese workers,⁴⁶ and they rescued hundreds of citizens in Yemen.⁴⁷

China also used its soft military naval presence overseas, specifically in the Middle East, to protect its expanding commercial interests and as a platform for military diplomacy.⁴⁸ For example, Beijing held joint antipiracy and counter-terrorism exercises; paid naval visits to neighboring countries and regions; made interim technical service stops in Djibouti, Yemen, Oman, Saudi Arabia, and Sudan for ship fuel and material resupply; and agreed on short-term arrangements for reconnaissance aircraft.⁴⁹ In May 2015, Chinese and Russian naval vessels held joint naval exercises in the Mediterranean, the first in European waters in the Black Sea and Mediterranean and the farthest-ever from China's home waters.⁵⁰

China also seeks greater naval access to the Suez Canal and has invested heavily in the New Suez Canal project, which plays a key role in China's BRI due to its strategic location.⁵¹ According to President Xi, the first phase of trade and economic cooperation between the two countries in the Suez Canal area has been completed and attracted 32 Chinese investing companies with a value of \$426 million. The second phase of the project is expected to attract nearly 100 companies, with \$2.5 billion in investment. Both countries have also agreed to establish 15 projects, mainly in the fields of electricity, transportation, and infrastructure, worth \$15 billion.⁵²

Moreover, Beijing has adopted a dual-track approach by investing in ports and a rail line to ensure that its exports can travel through the Red Sea to the Mediterranean. The Chinese approach is designed, on the one hand, to expand investment in the New Suez Canal project, and on the other, to invest in a rail line that links the Israeli Red Sea port of Eilat with the Mediterranean Sea (Red-Med). The Red-Med rail line can serve as an overland alternative to the Suez Canal and ensure reliability of shipping from the Red Sea to the Mediterranean Sea to China under any circumstances.⁵³ Chinese companies have also invested in ports along the Suez Canal Corridor, from the Gulf of Suez to Port Said in Egypt.⁵⁴ A Chinese company is building a new, privately owned port in Ashdod,⁵⁵ and a second has won a government tender to manage the Haifa port for 25 years.⁵⁶

Similarly, Beijing was obliged to establish a permanent naval presence in Djibouti as it offers unparalleled access to the Gulf of Aden-Suez Canal trade

route, situated as it is just beside the Bab el-Mandab strait. Djibouti's strategic location at the intersection of the Red Sea and the Gulf of Aden makes it an important trade hub for the development of the regional and international economy,⁵⁷ as 20% of global exports and 10% of total oil exports transit annually. It also lies at the junction of three highly troubled regions: the Arabian Peninsula, the Horn of Africa, and North Africa.⁵⁹ According to Energy Information Administration (EIA) figures, 3.8 million barrels of crude oil per day pass through the Bab-el-Mandeb strait, making it the world's natural gas imports and 3% of its crude oil imports are transported through the Bab-el-Mandeb strait.⁶¹

Beijing's decision to build a naval base in Djibouti represents a clear departure from China's traditional non-interference in the MENA region.⁶² Since the foundation of the PRC, ideological opposition to military bases overseas has been a cornerstone of Beijing's global posture and image in the international politics.⁶³ Nevertheless, the need to protect the rapid expansion of overseas investments and Chinese nationals abroad has become Beijing's key foreign and security policy priority.⁶⁴

During a press conference on the sidelines of the People's National Congress in March 2016, Foreign Minister Wang Yi indicated the motive for the establishment of a naval base in Djibouti. "You mentioned China's growing overseas interests," he said. "I think it is the key to understanding the matter. Like any major country that is growing, China's overseas interests are expanding...So it has become a pressing task for China's diplomacy to better protect our ever-growing overseas interests."⁶⁵

According to an anonymous Chinese diplomatic source, the idea for establishing a naval base in Djibouti first came up in in March and April of 2015, when China's navy evacuated Chinese nationals and foreigners from Yemen.⁶⁶ This, together with PLAN anti-piracy operations in the Gulf of Aden, highlights China's growing exposure to security challenges in the volatile region.⁶⁷ Given the increasing frequency of PLAN operations in the MENA region,⁶⁸ and the growing number of Chinese vessels transiting the waters off the Horn of Africa and the Arabian peninsula, a permanent military installation in Djibouti would help Beijing support these missions.⁶⁹

A Chinese defense 'white paper' released in May 2015 outlined Beijing's ambitions to become a global maritime power. The PLA's role was significantly expanded to include protection of the rapid expansion of China's overseas interests.⁷⁰ The white paper emphasized Beijing's intention to improve and project its naval capabilities far beyond its coastline.⁷¹ Moreover, in November 2015, in his speech to senior military officers, President Xi outlined the need for reform of the country's armed forces by 2020 and refocused the military's ambitions beyond its traditional role. According to Xi, the aim is to build a firm defense and strong military commensurate with China's international standing and interests in security and development.⁷²

More importantly, the military reforms can be seen as concrete actions that turn the PLA into a global expeditionary force. Over the past decade, PLA actions have reflected significant changes in China's non-interference policy, with numerous non-combatant evacuation operations, involvement in UN peacekeeping combat missions, and antipiracy operations in the Gulf of Aden.⁷³

Thus, the key question is whether China's decision to establish a military base in Djibouti reflects a fundamental change in its non-interference policy in the MENA region. First, the base can be seen as another milestone in the development of its non-interference policy that may offer use of military power as a foreign policy tool. For instance, the Djibouti base will provide China with experience in building overseas military bases in the MENA region and provide cutting-edge support for Beijing to guard its growing overseas interests and strategic priorities.⁷⁴ As Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi said at the annual meeting of parliament, China and Chinese firms are helping to build and develop several African ports. While commercial in nature, they could all berth Chinese naval ships one day.⁷⁵

Second, the naval base in Djibouti will allow Beijing to respond more proactively to regional security challenges in East Africa, the Middle East, and Europe. Djibouti's strategic location provides the Chinese army with a launching pad from which to quickly respond to any crisis developing around the Persian Gulf and North Africa region that might affect freedom of navigation for their maritime trade or oil imports.⁷⁶

Finally, Beijing's decision to establish a military base in Djibouti clearly shows a departure from its traditional interpretation of non-interference, which was opposite to the Western pattern of external military intervention and the setting up of foreign bases to project power.⁷⁷ The Djibouti naval base may be just the beginning of China's military expression of power in the MENA region, although Beijing denies any such plans.

CONCLUSION

The evidence in this study suggests that the driving force behind China's move to establish a permanent naval presence in Djibouti is strongly influenced by two key factors: geo-strategic and geo-economic interests. Beijing's decision to establish a military base in Djibouti should be seen in the wider context of Chinese economic interests and military activities that appear to be dual-use in nature, serving mainly economic, but also strategic military purposes. The naval base in Djibouti will be mainly for commercial purposes, but it will also provide a military base that will boost the ability of the Chinese navy to project its power and that will be upgradeable in the future.

Generally, since the end of the Cold War, Chinese foreign policy has been slowly shifting away from a strict interpretation of its non-interference principle and towards a pragmatic and incremental adaptation to new challenges to China's globalizing vital commercial and strategic interests. Although there has always been a degree of flexibility in China's non-interference stance, even during the Maoist period, the principle has by and large remained a key guideline for foreign policy practices and a major rhetorical instrument. Moreover, the expansion of economic and energy interests overseas, as well as the need to protect Chinese nationals abroad, have repeatedly underlined the limits of Beijing's traditional non-interference approach.⁷⁸

Since Beijing is seeking to expand its economic engagement and diplomatic leverage in the MENA region, China feels the pressure to acknowledge that it can no longer remain aloof to the multiple conflicts in the area and thus requires a military presence in Djibouti, one of the region's most important access points for trade and overseas military bases.

There are already preliminary signs of a change in China's non-interference policy in the MENA due to shifts in the country's growing dependency on Middle Eastern oil and the Xi administration's proactive approach to the core issues of the region.⁷⁹ This has resulted in deepening commercial relations, strengthening diplomatic ties, and offering mediation efforts as well as attempts to promote the ambitious BRI.

Still, it is hard to envision a unilateral deployment of the Chinese army in the hostile MENA environment. A permanent military presence in the MENA region remains low on the list of China's strategic priorities. The top diplomatic concerns will continue to be disputes in regions that are geographically closer to home (e.g., eastern and southern China or Afghanistan).⁸⁰ Thus, a dramatic change towards an interventionist policy in the MENA region is highly unlikely, at least in the short-to-medium term, though unexpected events might generate revisions as required. For the time being, a shift towards an interventionist policy that includes broad, constant, or unilateral deployment of the Chinese army remains highly unlikely. The difficult test for Chinese foreign policy is the need to strike the right balance between protecting its vital commercial and strategic interests in the MENA region without being sucked into the region's multiple conflicts.

Notes

- 1 Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, "Defense Ministry's regular press conference on Feb.25," February 2, 2016, http://eng. mod.gov.cn/Press/2016-02/25/content_4644801.htm.
- 2 Abhijit Singh, "PacNet #7 A 'PLA-N' for Chinese maritime bases in the Indian Ocean", *Pacific Forum CSIS*, January 26, 2015, https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws. com/s3fs-public/legacy_files/files/publication/Pac1507.pdf.
- 3 *China Defense Mashup*, "Chinese paper advises PLA Navy to build overseas military bases," January 8, 2013, http://www.china-defense-mashup.com/ chinese-paper-advises-pla-navy-to-build-overseas-military-bases.html.
- 4 *Reuters*, "China hints more bases on way after Djibouti," March 8, 2016, http:// www.reuters.com/article/us-china-djibouti-idUSKCN0WA0IT.
- 5 James M. Dorsey, "China and the Middle East: Venturing into the Maelstrom," *The RSIS Working Paper* No. 296, March 18, 2016, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Singapore (RSIS), https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/ uploads/2016/03/WP296.pdf
- 6 Emmanuel Igbinoba, "Economic implication of China's military base in Djibouti," Centre for Chinese Studies, April 19, 2016, http://www.ccs.org.za/ wp-content/uploads/2016/04/CCS_Commentary_Economic-implication-of-China%E2%80%99s-military-base-in-Djibouti_19APR2016.pdf.
- 7 Malik Hossain, "China's New Silk Road enters Africa through Djibouti," The Indian Ocean Observatory, February 3, 2016, http://www.theioo.com/index.php/ en/diplomacy/item/484-china-s-new-silk-road-enters-africa-through-djibouti.
- 8 Shannon Tiezzi, "China Has 'Reached Consensus' With Djibouti on Military Base," *The Diplomat*, January 23, 2016, http://thediplomat.com/2016/01/chinahas-reached-consensus-with-djibouti-on-military-base/.

- 20 China's Military Base in Djibouti
- 9 United States Energy Information Agency (EIA), "World oil transit chokepoints critical to global energy security," December 1, 2014, http://www.eia.gov/ todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=18991.
- 10 Jane Perlez and Chris Buckley, "China Retools Its Military With a First Overseas Outpost in Djibouti," *The New York Times*, November 26, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/11/27/world/asia/china-military-presencedjibouti-africa.html.
- 11 Ankit Panda, "A Naval Base on the Horn of Africa for China?," *The Diplomat*, May 13, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/a-naval-base-on-the-horn-ofafrica-for-china/.
- 12 Xinhua, "China's CCECC completes track laying on section of Ethiopia-Djibouti railway project," June 13, 2015, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-06/13/c_134323742.htm.
- 13 Daily Mail, "Tiny Djibouti thinks big with China-backed infrastructure splurge," April 6, 2016, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/wires/afp/article-3525878/Tiny-Djibouti-thinks-big-China-backed-infrastructure-splurge.html.
- 14 Joseph Braude and Tyler Jiang, "Djibouti is Jumping," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 31, 2016 http://www.fpri.org/article/2016/03/ djibouti-is-jumping/.
- 15 Timothy Williams and Manish Fatania, "China's Djibouti Naval Base: A Litmus Test for China's Hybrid Naval Base Strategy," Institute for Islamic Strategic Affairs (IISA), June 16, 2015, http://iisa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/ Chinas-Djibouti-naval-base.pdf.
- 16 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on January 21, 2016," January 21, 2016, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/ s2510 665401/t1333741.shtml.
- 17 Katrina Manson, "China military to set up first overseas base in Horn of Africa," *The Financial Times*, March 31, 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/59ad20d6f74b-11e5-803c-d27c7117d132.
- 18 Gabe Collins and Andrew Erickson, "Djibouti Likely to Become China's First Indian Ocean Outpost, *China Sign Post*, July 11, 2015, http://www.chinasignpost. com/2015/07/11/djibouti-likely-to-become-chinas-first-indian-ocean-outpost/.

- 19 Ankit Panda, "A Naval Base on the Horn of Africa for China?," *The Diplomat*, May 13, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/a-naval-base-on-the-horn-ofafrica-for-china/.
- 20 Ben Blanchard, "China launches charm offensive for first overseas naval base," *Reuters*, March 23, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-djiboutiidUSKCN0WP300.
- 21 Jeremy Page, "China Builds First Overseas Military Outpost," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 19, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/china-builds-first-overseas-military-outpost-1471622690.
- 22 Ankit Panda, "What the Pentagon Thinks of China's Military," *The Diplomat*, May 11, 2015 http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/what-the-pentagon-thinks-ofchinas-military/.
- 23 Abhijit Singh, "China: Getting Ready to Dominate the Indian Ocean?," *The National Interest*, January 27, 2015 http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/ china-getting-ready-dominate-the-indian-ocean-12130.
- 24 Ben Blanchard, "China launches charm offensive for first overseas naval base," *Reuters*, March 23, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-djiboutiidUSKCN0WP300.
- 25 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping Meets with President Ismaïl Omar Guelleh of Djibouti," December 4, 2015, http:// www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/topics_665678/xjpffgcxqhbhbldhdjbbwnfjxgsfwb fnfyhnsbzczfhzltfh/t1321819.shtml.
- 26 CCTV.com, "Chinese ambassador praises assistance from Djibouti on evacuation mission," September 4, 2015, http://english.cntv.cn/2015/04/09/ VIDE1428555244558287.shtml.
- 27 Mordechai Chaziza, "China's Middle East foreign policy and the Yemen Crisis: Challenges and Implications," *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, 19/2, (2015), pp. 1-9; Mordechai Chaziza and Ogen S. Goldman, "What factors increase the probability of Chinese interventions in intrastate wars?," *Asian Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 24, No.1, (2016), pp.1-20.
- 28 Jon B. Alterman and John Garver, *The Vital Triangle: China, the United States, and the Middle East* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2008).

- 22 China's Military Base in Djibouti
- 29 Larry Hanauer and Lyle J. Morris, Chinese Engagement in Africa: Drivers, Reactions, and Implications for U.S. Policy (International Security and Defense Policy Center of the RAND National Defense Research Institute, 2014), http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR500/RR521/ RAND_RR521.pdf.
- 30 China. org.cn.,"Chinese navy fights piracy in Somalia," February 28, 2012, http://www.china.org.cn/video/2012-02/28/content_24748561.htm.
- 31 Merger Market, The New Silk Road: Investing in and Venturing with Middle Eastern Companies (Hong Kong: Latham & Watkins, 2012); Jon B. Alterman, China's Balancing Act in the Gulf (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2013); Dawn Murphy, Rising Revisionist? China's Relations with the Middle East and Sub-Saharan Africa in the Post-Cold War Era (Washington, DC: George Washington University, 2012).
- 32 Xinhua, "China Focus: Xi's visit to highlight China's role in Middle East peace," January 18, 2016, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-01/18/c_135021120.htm.
- 33 United States Energy Information Agency (EIA), "China Oil Imports," May 14, 2015, https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.cfm?iso=CHN.
- 34 China Daily, "China-Africa trade approaches \$300 billion in 2015," November 10, 2015, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2015-11/10/ content_22417707.htm.
- 35 Ministry of Commerce, People's Republic of China, "2014 Business Review XI: China-Africa Trade and Economic Cooperation Starts a New Chapter," January 26, 2015, http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/article/zt_businessreview/ news/201503/20150300908034.shtml.
- 36 David Thomas, "The big read: China-Africa 2.0?," *African Business*, February 24, 2016, http://africanbusinessmagazine.com/sectors/commodities/the-big-read-china-africa-2-0/.
- 37 *China Daily*, "Blueprint for future of brotherhood with Africa," December 7, 2015, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2015-12/07/content_22644192.htm.
- 38 James M. Dorsey, "China and the Middle East: Venturing into the Maelstrom," *The RSIS Working Paper* No. 296, March 18, 2016, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Singapore (RSIS), https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/

uploads/2016/03/WP296.pdf; Mordechai Chaziza, "Strategic Hedging Partnership: A new framework for Analyzing Sino-Saudi relations," *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 9, No. 3, (2015), pp. 441-452.

- 39 Nectar Gan, "China's appointment of Syria envoy to boost involvement in Middle East and protect regional interests, say analysts," *South China Morning Post*, April 3, 2016, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/1933103/ chinas-appointment-syria-envoy-boost-involvement-middle.
- 40 United States Energy Information Agency (EIA), "China," May 14, 2015, http:// www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis_includes/countries_long/China/china. pdf; National Bureau of Statistics of China, China Statistical Yearbook 2014 (Beijing: China Statistical Press, 2014), pp. 337-338.
- 41 *Xinhua*, "Full text of China's Arab Policy Paper," January 13, 2016, http://news. xinhuanet.com/english/china/2016-01/13/c_135006619.htm.
- 42 James M. Dorsey, "China and the Middle East: Venturing into the Maelstrom," *The RSIS Working Paper* No. 296, March 18, 2016, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Singapore (RSIS), https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/ uploads/2016/03/WP296.pdf.
- 43 John Lee, "China Comes to Djibouti: Why Washington Should be Worried," Foreign Affairs, April 23, 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/eastafrica/2015-04-23/china-comes-djibouti.
- 44 John McLaughlin, "The Great Powers in the New Middle East," in John B. Alterman (ed), *Rocky Harbours: Taking Stock of the Middle East in 2015*, Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2015.
- 45 *Xinhua*, "China Sends 18th Escort to Somali Waters, People's Daily," August 1, 2014. http://english.people.com.cn/n/2014/0801/c90786-8764152.html.
- 46 *Xinhua*, "35,860 Chinese evacuated from unrest-torn Libya," March 3, 2011, http:// news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2011-03/03/c_13759456.htm.
- 47 *Xinhua*, "China withdrawing more nationals from Yemen," March 31, 2015, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-03/31/c_134110948.htm.
- 48 Sun Degang Sun, China's Soft Military Presence in the Middle East, Middle East Institute, 11 March 2015, http://www.mei.edu/content/map/china%E2%80%99ssoft-military-presence-middle-east.

- 24 China's Military Base in Djibouti
- 49 James M. Dorsey, "China and the Middle East: Venturing into the Maelstrom," *The RSIS Working Paper* No. 296, March 18, 2016, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Singapore (RSIS), https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/ uploads/2016/03/WP296.pdf.
- 50 Reuters, "China, Russia to hold first joint Mediterranean naval drills in May," April 30, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-russia-militaryidUSKBN0NL16F20150430.
- 51 Xinhua, "Spotlight: Conjoining New Suez Canal with China's Belt and Road initiatives benefits world," August 7, 2015, http://news.xinhuanet.com/ english/2015-08/07/c_134492127.htm.
- 52 Xinhua, "China, Egypt agree to boost cooperation under Belt and Road Initiative," January 16, 2015, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-01/22/c_135033384.htm.
- 53 Yoram Yom-Tov, "Why Should China Want to Help Israel Build a Train to Eilat?," *Haaretz*, April 11, 2013, http://www.haaretz.com/opinion/why-should-china-want-to-help-israel-build-a-train-to-eilat.premium-1.514939.
- 54 Emma Scott, "China's Silk Road Strategy: A Foothold in the Suez, But Looking To Israel," *China Brief* 14 (19): 10-14.
- 55 Rami Amichai and Ari Rabinovitch, "Chinese Firm Starts Work on New Ashdod Port, as Haifa Workers Strike," *Haaretz*, October 28, 2014, http://www.haaretz. com/israel-news/1.623216.
- 56 Avi Bar-Eli, "Chinese company to run new Haifa port," *Haaretz*, March 24, 2015, http://www.haaretz.com/business/.premium-1.648483.
- 57 Ben Ho Wan Beng, "The Strategic Attractions of Djibouti," *The National Interest*, March 18, 2016, http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/the-strategic-attractions-djibouti-15533.
- 58 Emmanuel Igbinoba, "Economic implication of China's military base in Djibouti," Centre for Chinese Studies, April 19, 2016, http://www.ccs.org.za/ wp-content/uploads/2016/04/CCS_Commentary_Economic-implication-of-China%E2%80%99s-military-base-in-Djibouti_19APR2016.pdf.
- 59 Mandip Singh, "Port de Djibouti: China's First Permanent Naval Base in the Indian Ocean," Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, February 22, 2016, http://www.idsa.in/issuebrief/port-de-djibouti-chinas-first-permanent-navalbase-in-the-indian-ocean_msingh_220216.

- 60 United States Energy Information Agency (EIA), "World oil transit chokepoints critical to global energy security," December 1, 2014, http://www.eia.gov/ todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=18991.
- 61 Ankit Panda, "A Naval Base on the Horn of Africa for China?," *The Diplomat*, May 13, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/a-naval-base-on-the-horn-ofafrica-for-china/.
- 62 James M. Dorsey, "China and the Middle East: Venturing into the Maelstrom," *The RSIS Working Paper* No. 296, March 18, 2016, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Singapore (RSIS), https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/ uploads/2016/03/WP296.pdf.
- 63 Mathieu Duchâtel and Alexandre Sheldon-Duplaix, "China's 'imminent issue': Djibouti and overseas military interests," European Council on Foreign Relations, March 25, 2016, http://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_chinas_imminent_issue_djibouti_and_overseas_interests4069.
- 64 Mathieu Duchâtel, Oliver Bräuner and Zhou Hang, "Protecting China's Overseas Interests: The Slow Shift away from Non-interference," *SIPRI Policy Paper No.* 41, June 2014, http://books.sipri.org/files/PP/SIPRIPP41.pdf.
- 65 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Minister Wang Yi Meets the Press," March 9, 2016, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ zxxx_662805/t1346238.shtml.
- 66 Ben Blanchard, "China launches charm offensive for first overseas naval base," *Reuters*, March 23, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-chinadjibouti-idUSKCN0WP300.
- 67 Mathieu Duchâtel, Oliver Bräuner and Zhou Hang, "Protecting China's Overseas Interests: The Slow Shift Away from Non-interference," *SIPRI Policy Paper No.* 41, June 2014, http://books.sipri.org/files/PP/SIPRIPP41.pdf.
- 68 Andrew Poulin, "Going Blue: The Transformation of China's Navy," *The Diplomat*, April 15, 2016 http://thediplomat.com/2016/04/going-blue-the-transformation-of-chinas-navy/.
- 69 Ankit Panda, "A Naval Base on the Horn of Africa for China?," *The Diplomat*, May 13, 2015 http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/a-naval-base-on-the-horn-ofafrica-for-china/.

- 26 China's Military Base in Djibouti
- 70 The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Military Strategy", May 26, 2015, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/ china/2015-05/26/content_20820628.htm.
- 71 Xinhua, "Full Text: China's Military Strategy," May 26, 2015, http://en.people. cn/n/2015/0526/c90785-8897779-7.html.
- 72 Xinhua, "China Headlines: Xi urges breakthroughs in military structural reform," November 26, 2015, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-11/27/c_134859198.htm.
- 73 Mathieu Duchâtel and Alexandre Sheldon-Duplaix, "China's 'imminent issue': Djibouti and overseas military interests," European Council on Foreign Relations, March 25, 2016, http://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_chinas_ imminent_issue_djibouti_and_overseas_interests4069.
- 74 Zhang Tao, "PLA's first overseas base in Djibouti," *China Military Online*, April 12, 2016, http://english.chinamil.com.cn/news-channels/pla-dailycommentary/2016-04/12/content_7002833.htm.
- 75 Ben Blanchard, "China launches charm offensive for first overseas naval base," *Reuters*, March 23, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-djiboutiidUSKCN0WP300.
- 76 Timothy Williams and Manish Fatania, China's Djibouti Naval Base: A Litmus Test for China's Hybrid Naval Base Strategy, Institute for Islamic Strategic Affairs, March 2014, http://iisa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/Chinas-Djibouti-naval-base.pdf
- 77 Centre for Air Power Studies, "Djibouti-China's Gateway to Indian-Ocean," February 24, 2016, http://capsindia.org/files/documents/CAPS_Infocus_HPS_09.pdf.
- 78 Mathieu Duchâtel, Oliver Bräuner and Zhou Hang, "Protecting China's Overseas Interests: The Slow Shift away from Non-interference," *SIPRI Policy Paper No.* 41, June 2014, http://books.sipri.org/files/PP/SIPRIPP41.pdf.
- 79 Jian Zhang, "China's new foreign policy under Xi Jinping: Towards 'Peaceful Rise 2.0'?," *Global Change, Peace & Security*, Vol. 27, No. 1, (2015), pp. 5-19.
- 80 Zha Daojiong and Michal Meidan, "China and the Middle East in a New Energy Landscape," The Royal Institute of International Affairs Chatham House, October 2015, https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/publications/res earch/20151021ChinaMiddleEastEnergyDaojiongMeidan.pdf.

Recent BESA Center Publications

Mideast Security and Policy Studies

- No. 133 Saudi Arabia, the Gulf, and the New Regional Landscape, Joshua Teitelbaum, ed., May 2017
- No. 134 Rethinking the Six-Day War, Efraim Karsh, Gabriel Glickman, and Efraim Inbar, June 2017
- No. 135 Washington and Moscow: Confrontation or Cooperation? Jiri Valenta and Leni Friedman Valenta, June 2017
- No. 136 Foreign Investment in Israel's Strategic Industries, Efraim Chalamish, July 2017
- No. 137 A Dense Triangle: Israel, Hamas-Gaza and the Palestinian Authority, *Hillel Frisch,* August 2017 (Hebrew)
- No. 138 The Low-Profile War Between Israel and Hezbollah, Yaakov Lappin, August 2017
- No. 139 Greece, Israel, and China's "Belt and Road» Initiative, George Tzogopoulos, October 2017
- No. 140 Arabs and Turks Welcomed the Balfour Declaration, Efraim Karsh, November 2017
- No. 141 Schoolbooks of the Palestinian Authority (PA): The Attitude to the Jews, to Israel and to Peace, Arnon Groiss and Ronni Shaked Arnon Groiss, December 2017 (Hebrew)
- No. 142 Conflicting Interests: Tehran and the National Aspirations of the Iraqi Kurds, Doron Itzchakov, December 2017
- No. 143 Russia's Strategic Advantage in the Baltics: A Challenge to NATO? Jiri Valenta and Leni Friedman Valenta, January 2018
- No. 144 Surviving Donald Trump: Israel's Strategic Options, Louis René Beres, February 2018
- No. 145 Militant Islam's War Against the West, Max Singer, March 2018
- No. 146 Reframing the Middle Eastern and Palestinian Refugee Crises, Alex Joffe and Asaf Romirowsky, March 2018
- No. 147 Water, Trump, and Israel's National Security, Donald D.A. Schaefer, March 2018
- No. 148 Sudan's Policy in the Era of Arab Upheaval: For Good or for Evil? Haim Koren, April 2018
- No. 149 The Privileged Palestinian Refugees, Efraim Karsh, May 2018
- No. 150 The Israel Defense Forces, 2017-1948, Kenneth S. Brower, May 2018
- No. 151 In Memoriam: Per Ahlmark, Manfred Gerstenfeld, June 2018
- No. 152 Iran's President Rouhani: Part of the Problem, Not Part of the Solution, *Udi Evental,* July 2018 (English and Hebrew)
- No. 153 China's Military Base in Djibouti, Mordechai Chaziza, August 2018

Policy Memoranda

- No. 7 The Gaza War, 2014 Initial Assessment, Efraim Inbar and Amir Rapaport, December 2014 (Hebrew)
- No. 8 Perfect Storm in the Middle East, Yaakov Amidror, June 2015 (Hebrew), July 2015 (English)
- No. 9 Israel-Greece Relations, Arye Mekel, September 2015 (Hebrew)
- No. 10 Space Wars, Aby Har-Even, May 2016 (Hebrew)

Colloquia on Strategy and Diplomacy

No. 28	The IDF Force Structure (Hebrew)	May 2014
No. 29	Israeli-Palestinian Negotiations: Whereto? (Hebrew)	August 2014
No. 30	IDF Challenges (Hebrew)	August 2016

www.besacenter.org